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M I N U T E S:

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Sarah Phillips at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Kevin Grossman, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, and Ms. Sarah Phillips and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.
Mr. Derek Edwards represented the attorney general’s office. 

CONVENE MEETING:

Ms. Sarah Phillips opened the October Board Meeting by congratulating Shoreline Community College for completing a great accreditation.  She said the campus did remarkable work on both the self-study report and the site visit.  On behalf of the Board, Chair Phillips thanked the college, noting it will be exciting to see the final report from the Northwest Commission on Colleges.

APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES:

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held September 25, 2002, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Elsa Welch, was approved unanimously.
A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the Minutes of the Board of Trustees Retreat, held September 8 and 10, 2002, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Kevin Grossman, was approved unanimously.
A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held May 28, 2002, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Kevin Grossman, was approved unanimously.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

None present requested speaking time during the Open Comment Period.

ACTION:  ELECTION OF 2002-2003 BOARD OFFICERS:

Board Bylaw 7518, paragraph one, states that the officers of the Board of Trustees shall be a chair, a vice-chair, and a secretary.  Bylaw 7518 further states that at the meeting of the Board immediately following the first day of October each year, the Board shall elect from its membership the chair, vice-chair and secretary to serve for the ensuing year.  

Board Chair Sarah Phillips declared that nominations were open for Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees to serve from November 2002 through October 2003.   
Ms. Phillips placed the name of Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson in nomination for Chair of the Board.  No other names were placed in nomination.  
Motion 02:28:
Ms. Sarah Phillips made a motion that Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson be nominated as Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, to serve from November 2002 through October 2003, as mandated by Board Bylaw 7518.  
The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, was approved unanimously by the Board.

Chair Phillips then called for a vote from the Board.  Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson was elected Board Chair with a unanimous “Aye” vote from the Board.  

Ms. Phillips placed the name of Mr. Paul Burton in nomination for Vice Chair of the Board.  No other names were placed in nomination.  

Motion 02:29:
Ms. Sarah Phillips made a motion that Mr. Paul Burton be nominated as Vice Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, to serve from November 2002 through October 2003, as mandated by Board Bylaw 7518.  

The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was approved unanimously by the Board.

Chair Phillips then called for a vote from the Board.  Mr. Paul Burton was elected Board Vice Chair with a unanimous “Aye” vote from the Board.  

Ms. Phillips placed the name of Ms. Michele Foley in nomination for Secretary of the Board.  No other names were placed in nomination.  

Motion02:30:
Ms. Sarah Phillips made a motion that Ms. Michele Foley be nominated as Secretary of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, to serve from November 2002 through October 2003, as mandated by Board Bylaw 7518.  

The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, was approved unanimously by the Board.

Chair Phillips then called for a vote from the Board.  Ms. Michele Foley was elected Board Secretary with a unanimous “Aye” vote from the Board.  

ACTION:  BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING SCHEDULE FOR 2002-2003:

Board Bylaws state that regular meetings of the Board of Trustees will be held on the fourth Wednesday1 of each month.  The Board must approve a yearly schedule, based on the calendar year, and publish meeting dates with the Washington State Code Reviser’s Office.

Motion 02:31:
A motion was made by Mr. Kevin Grossman to approve the following schedule of meetings for the Board of Trustees for calendar year 2003:, with the proviso that the March meeting will be held on the third Wednesday of the month.
	Winter Quarter 2003
	Spring Quarter 2003
	Fall Quarter 2003

	January 22, 2003
	April 23, 2003
	September 24, 2003

	February 26, 2003
	May 28, 2003
	October 22, 2003

	March 19, 20031
	June 25, 2003
	November 26, 2003




1 – Board Meets Third Wednesday in March Only
The Board approved the motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton. 
REPORT:  COLLEGE BUDGET AND FINANCE:

Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Jo Brandt, began her report by introducing Interim Director of Safety and Security, Mr. Randy Stegmeier, who started work at Shoreline on Monday, October 21.  

She then referred to the attached reports as of September 30, 2002:
Summary Financial Statement – Provides a financial summary of selected revenues and expenses compared with prior year data, as well as full time equivalent (FTE) staffing levels and student enrollment.

Securities Investment Report – Security investment holdings of all college short-term cash investments as of 9/30/02.

These reports are provided each month as a brief financial status report to keep the Board advised of the college’s budgeted resources, spending rates, staffing level and student enrollment.

The Summary Financial Statement reflects that Total Revenue for the current fiscal year through September 30, 2002.  She noted this data looks different this month as the Administrative Services office has not finished budgeting Grants and Contracts or Auxiliary Enterprises, but expect that to be done by the end of October.  This report reflects the Operating Budget as approved by the Board at the September meeting.  The college is on target and there are no surprises, anticipated or planned.  Estimated Grants and Contracts and Auxiliary  budgets are footnoted.

On the bottom right of the report, general fund state (GFS) supported enrollment student FTEs total 5682.75, or 389 (7.4%) higher than last year’s 10th day enrollment.  Other student enrollments (non-state) also show a decrease.  The full time equivalent (FTE) staff count as of 9/30/02 shows an increase of 32 FTEs or 8% over the prior year.  A preliminary analysis of the details indicates this increase is related to additional faculty hires necessary to meet the increase class offerings through winter quarter.  

The Securities Investment Report includes the description and amounts of temporary investments of cash not required meet current expenditure needs.  Funds on hand and not immediately needed for operations are invested in short-term securities according to College policy and compatible with State Treasurer and Office of Financial Management guidelines.  

Vice President Brandt said that next month Administrative Services will be piloting new financial reports that we believe will provide better information, and allow the Board to see how the budget is consistent with our Strategic Plan.

Mr. Paul Burton asked if it would be possible to prepare the budget by quarter.  Ms. Brandt said it is possible if that is important to the Board.  Ms. Brandt will prepare a report that shows budget managers what was spent, the current balance and what remains to be spent.  By providing this management tool, it will be easier to make sure the managers are spending down their budgeted funds. 

Vice President Brandt distributed the SBCTC capital budget request for 2003-2005, explaining some options for Shoreline to be sure we are under consideration for future capital dollars.   

REPORT:  STRATEGIC PLANNING:
Dr. Tom Curtis reported that, during Opening Week activities, all faculty and staff were sent a written request to sign up for governance committees.  Between faculty, staff, administration and student constituencies, committee assignments are now beginning to be made and the committees are beginning to meet. 

Dr. Curtis explained that as part of Opening Week activities, groups with randomly selected participants met to discuss what works well at Shoreline and what could be better.  Those responses have now been assimilated and will go next to the Governance Steering Committee.  Governance Steering will attempt to look at commonalities of the responses and generate a report campus-wide.  Further, using the “Open Space” concept, the suggestions for improving the college will be brought forth at an All-Campus meeting slated to be held by late fall or early winter quarter.  

Concluding his report, Dr. Curtis announced that, on an interim basis, a new President’s Cabinet has been formed comprised of students, classified staff, faculty and administrators.  Their mandate is to look at the best way to communicate college issues and decision-making and to answer how best to use the college governance system to include the Board of Trustees.  Dr. Curtis also expressed a desire to look at how we operate and how we might use the Strategic Planning committee in the future.
Responding to Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson’s question regarding the use of the college suggestion boxes, Dr. Curtis explained that suggestions dropped into those boxes are usually addressed quickly.  He cited one example, providing on-demand transcripts, as a suggestion-box response turned into a college practice.
REPORT:  Accreditation:
Dr. Carol Henderson began her report by saying the accreditation on-site visitation team gave Shoreline Community College extraordinarily positive commendations.  Not only were the commendations remarkable, but the number—15 total—was very unusual, compared to the five or six which is the norm.  Dr. Henderson said 15 commendations is unbelievable.  She thanked everyone, emphasizing it was a campus-wide effort which helped make a particularly active on-site visit.  The accreditation team chair, Dr. Alice Jacobson, read a draft of the report at the closing event of the site visit.  That report should be received by Shoreline by the end of next week.  A final report will be presented to President Holly Moore at the December meeting of the Commission on Colleges and Universities (of the Northwest Association of Schools and Colleges).  Dr. Henderson then cited several of the commendations, including the college’s dedication to our mission and goals, ability to focus and foster student success, efforts in planning, assessment and evaluations, excellent international program, service to community, availability to serve special populations, outstanding partnership with the PSADA, integration of college prep programs into the curriculum, strong emphasis on student learning, superb management of their budgets by student body officers, strong student orientations, dedication to students by both full- and part-time faculty, commitment to shared governance, completed library remodel, upkeep of campus and overall high ethical standards and commitment to institutional values. 
In addition to the commendations, every college receives recommendations, Dr. Henderson noted, but she also said Shoreline had anticipated what those would be.  They included using results to allocate resources, communicate clearly outcomes of budget planning and assessment, establish an overall campus assessment plan, increase focus on students as part of overall institutional outcomes, amplify student grievance options in both the handbook and catalog, examine the governance structure and number of committees, engage the Board of Trustees in formal approval of all academic programs of study, publish an annual budget and make that budget broadly available to all, address and respond to the auditors recommendation in response to internal controls, and light the college’s parking lots.
Chair Phillips again thanked everyone at the college for their unified work to create an outstanding accreditation.  She especially cited the exceptional work by Professor Janice Ellis’ to prepare the self-study. 
REPORT:  FOUNDATION:
Ms. Elsa Welch is now the Board’s liaison to the Shoreline Community College Foundation.  Several events are underway.  Recently, a luncheon was held for retired SCC classified employees.  Since the Foundation manages the retired faculty database, Director Kae Peterson volunteered to manage the classified retirees’ list.  The classified retirees group plans on visiting the newly refurbished college library for a spring activity.  
Ms. Peterson further reported that the annual scholarship breakfast will be held Thursday, November 7, in the Pagoda Union Building.  Sixteen of the 21 tables are already reserved.  This year, college alumnus, Mr. Craig Peterson, will be honored.  Mr. Peterson, representing Phillips Medical Systems/Heartstream, donated an Automatic External Defibrillator (AED) to Shoreline Community College.  The goal for the breakfast is to raise $100,000 for scholarships.  She estimated there are already donations nearing $35,000 toward this goal.  

Mr. James Welsh, Superintendent of the Shoreline School District; Mr Jim Hills, Publisher of the Shoreline Enterprise; and Ms. Elsa Welch were inducted onto the Foundation Board at the October meeting.  

Ms. Peterson also reported that Foundation Legacy members Don Heeter and Dorothy Ball Gough have passed away.  Both community members had bequeathed a legacy to the College Foundation upon their passing.   

REPORT:  SCC FACULTY PRESIDENT:

Professor Karen Kreutzer began her report by saying that, since that September Board meeting, faculty have been concentrating on preparing for the accreditation site visit.  New faculty have expressed amazement at how in-depth the process is.  

Professor Kreutzer said that the faculty are in the midst of voting on whether to accept a 3.6% across-the-board COLA, fully fund increments, or institute a combination of the two.  The results will be known on Monday, October 28.  The Federation’s recommendation is to vote to accept the 3.6% COLA and send a message to the legislature that increments must be fully funded.

The sabbatical selection process is approaching.  Also, in preparation for the negotiation process leading to finalization of the 2003-2006 Agreement, Professor Kreutzer said work has begun which is at an appropriate level for this time of the year.  

She concluded her remarks by noting that the faculty have again this year purchased a table at the SCC Scholarship breakfast.  

REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED STAFF:

Ms. Bonnie Madison was present to represent classified employees.  She referenced civil service reform, noting that she, Ms. Ruth Clark and Ms. Peggy Lytle attended a “question and answer” session about collective bargaining and hope to invite a representative from the WFSE to Shoreline after the first of the year to provide further information on the process.  
Ms. Madison said that she hoped the accreditation site visit team saw that Shoreline has a supportive classified staff. 

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:

Mr. Shaun Scott, Shoreline Student Body President, called attention to the accreditation team’s recognition of student leaders as “exemplary.”  This year’s student leaders are already very busy.  Nineteen students are enrolled in the Student Leadership Class taught by Ms. Michelle Cruver.  Students will also recommend representatives to serve on the Governance Committees and attend a leadership conference in Portland, Oregon, from November 8 through 10.  
Mr. Scott distributed the first issue of the new student government magazine, “Adrenaline!,” to the Board, explaining that 500 copies will be in circulation.  Mr. Scott is charged with speaking to classes about the content of the magazine itself.
REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT DESIGNEE:

Vice President for Human Resources and Employee Relations, Ms. Paulette Fleming, provided the report on behalf of President Holly Moore, who was participating in a delegation of Presidents to the Republic of China.  

Ms. Fleming forwarded President Moore’s appreciation to the Shoreline staff for the successful accreditation site visit.  Special accolades were expressed to Dr. Carol Henderson for heading the Steering Committee and for spearheading the entire accreditation process.  She also lauded Ms. Janice Ellis for serving as an outstanding editor of the Self-Study document.  Special thanks also went to Confidential Assistant to the Vice President for Academic Affairs, Ms. Kerry Fondren, and to Office Assistant in the office of the Vice President for Academic Affairs, Ms. Elizabeth Fiene.  Finally, Ms. Fleming expressed thanks for the work of the Public Information Office to finalize the outstanding documents including the Self-Study and the Appendices.  To receive 15 commendations and seven recommendations is incredible and the entire campus deserves credit for successful completion of an arduous process.  

Vice President Fleming continued her report by routing a copy of the book, “Mentor Manager Mentor Parent,” co-authored by Dr. Cecile Mielenz, a part-time faculty member at Shoreline Community College.  

Ms. Fleming further reported that, at its October 2, 2002 meeting, the Commission on Accreditation for Dietetics Education (CADE) of the American Dietetic Association voted to remove Shoreline’s Dietetic Technician Program from Probationary Accreditation and grant initial Accreditation.  The next review of the program will be in 2005, the five-year interval when the Program Assessment Report (PAR) is due.  This action is helping to turn the program in a forward direction.  

On November 19, Shoreline’s Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, Dr. Darlene Miller, has been asked to participate as a Forum member for Project Sail (Specialty Asynchronous Industry Learning) at the Conference on Information Technology to be held in Long Beach, California.  

Vice President Fleming said that the Higher Education Coordinating Board has prepared a report: Key Facts About Higher Education in Washington.  The Board members may obtain a copy by contacting her or Board Secretary, Michele Foley.  Regarding collective bargaining for civil service employees, Vice President Fleming plans to attend the November Human Resources Managers Commission meeting to learn more information.  Until then she provided a chart which listed the results of an informal survey on what types of collective bargaining colleges in the state system were considering as of October 23, 2002.  

Ms. Fleming concluded her remarks by distributing the latest copy of the faculty newsletter, “SoundingS,” and noting she had attended the recent retired classified employees meeting, where many, though now in their later years, voiced fond memories of working at Shoreline.  

REPORT:  SCC BOARD CHAIR:

Board Chair, Ms. Sarah Phillips, said this year has been a great year to be Chair of the Board.  It has been an opportunity to focus on positives of this remarkable college.  The accreditation process sets a landmark in our thinking and about how we focus on the future.  Ms. Phillips said, though the college has some things to address, overall Shoreline is providing remarkable services.  She felt the focus on student success is the best thing Shoreline does.
Newly elected Board Chair, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, thanked Ms. Phillips for her good leadership this past year.

NEXT REGULAR MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for Wednesday, November 27, 2002, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Phillips adjourned the meeting at 5:45 PM.







Signed ___________________________








  Sarah Phillips, Chair

Attest: _______________, 2002

__________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary


